
[image: image1.png]



OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CHERYL L. BROWN




                            117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
            DIRECTOR





             
                    4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL 

   OFFICE (904) 630-1452





            JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

     FAX (904) 630-2906







                                     

  E-MAIL: CLBROWN@coj.net

Special CIP Committee Meeting Minutes - Amended
October 22, 2014
1:00 p.m.

Location:  Don Davis Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Bill Gulliford, John Crescimbeni, Matt Schellenberg and Greg Anderson
Also: Council Member Don Redman; Phillip Peterson and Trista Straits – Council Auditor’s Office; Paula Shoup – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman and Paige Johnston – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Ronnie Belton, Glenn Hansen, Joey Greive, Marc Stickney – Finance Department; John Pappas – Public Works Department
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened:  1:00 p.m.
Council Member Boyer convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.  
Milling and road resurfacing
Steve Long of the Public Works Department distributed information on roadway surface ratings (based on 6 criteria) and project rankings. Ratings may be somewhat subjective in interpretation of criteria, but since they are conducted by the same personnel they are consistent over time. Mr. Long explained how the Public Works Department communicates with the JEA and other utilities about coordinating roadway projects with planned underground work so that roads are not dug up after resurfacing. In response to a question from Ms. Boyer, Mr. Long stated that Public Works does coordinate with the JEA on the work being done under roads and how long temporary patches are expected to last before permanent repaving. 
In response to a question from Council Member Anderson, Mr. Long said that the City should be spending approximately $22 million per year in milling and resurfacing to keep all roads in good condition, a level that hasn’t been reached in recent years. The department has been using alternative surface rejuvenation methods to keep roadways in the best shape possible while awaiting further resources. JEA is responsible for completely resurfacing roads if they dig up a road within the first few years of the City resurfacing it, but does less cost-sharing as the road ages.
Mr. Long discussed a sample listing of projects that would distribute the available $2 million for resurfacing in FY14/15 across the City to the widest extent (Exhibit 3) that would pave roads in 11 of the 14 council districts rather than devoting all the money to the top 2 ranked projects strictly adhering to the ranking criteria. Ms. Boyer suggested the need to establish a formal policy governing how Public Works prioritizes its resources within its administrative authority to expend resurfacing funds. 
Motion: recommend that Council approve a resolution adopting the Exhibit 3 methodology to expend the available $2 million, with the hope of finding additional resurfacing funding later in FY14/15 – approved 5-0.
Economic development projects
Council Member Schellenberg requested the City maintain a database of the companies and their officers who default on City-assisted projects so that the City can be aware of past failures if/when they come back in the future pursuing new projects. 
Motion: on page 1 of 3 of the handout dated 10/20/2014, close 2 projects (Fresh Ministries/Beaver Street Enterprise Center and KJB Specialties/CoWealth LLC) (Soap Bubbles and LaVilla Bistro) and reduce the budgets by the amounts remaining in those accounts – approved 5-0.
Motion: on pages 2 and 3, close out all projects (completed projects) and reduce the budget amounts – approved 5-0.
The committee discussed how to deal with the $4.4 million in unfunded projects, including whether to shift them to the CIP list for consideration or otherwise find a new funding source to pursue them. Peggy Sidman noted that a vote to remove funding entirely from the BJP (effectively reducing a BJP project listing by the amount of the project budgets being eliminated) would require a 2/3 vote under BJP regulations. Some of the funded and completed projects are producing revenue from loan repayments and interest, currently approximately $5 million. The Northwest Jacksonville Economic Development Fund Board may be anticipating use of those funds for new projects. The committee requested that a representative of that board attend the next committee meeting.
Motion: on page 1 of 3, remove the remaining $4.475 million in projects from the BJP funding list and reduce the funding amounts to $0 – approved 5-0.
Motion: move the projects removed from the BJP funding list to the CIP project list for consideration of future ranking and funding – withdrawn.
BJP I – Subfunds 353/354
John Pappas presented a list of 

Motion: on page 1, close and deappropriate 6 projects with no further financial obligations – approved 5-0.

BJP II list

Motion: on page 1 of the BJP II list, close and deappropriate the Baymeadows Streetscape project – approved 5-0.
Stormwater projects
Mr. Pappas distributed and discussed a list of stormwater projects showing borrowing and pay-as-you-go authorizations for each project. All of the pay-as-you-go amounts have actually been collected for those projects.
Motion: on the Stormwater Utility handout, on page 1, redistribute the remaining pay/go cash balances from the first 5 completed projects to a new stormwater contingency account for future reappropriation – approved 5-0.
Motion: reduce the project budgets for the previous 5 projects by the amount just deauthorized – approved 5-0.
Marc Stickney of the City Treasury explained the need to be careful when shifting borrowing authorization from completed projects to incomplete projects to be sure that bond covenants are complied with. 

Motion: deauthorize the completed Pine Forest/Larsen Area Drainage project and the Venetia Terrace projects and place the balances of borrowed funds in a designated contingency fund for future allocation – approved 5-0.
 Motion: on p. 1 and 2 close out the projects entitled “Projects completed with no financial obligation”  - approved 5-0.
Motion: on p. 3, move all amounts remaining in positive pay/go cash lines to a pay/go cash holding account for future appropriation – approved 5-0.
The committee authorized a correction in the encumbered amount for the Lower Eastside Drainage project to reverse the encumbrances for borrowing and pay/go. The committee authorized transactions to correct the two negative amounts in the Available to Redistribute column (Lower Eastside Drainage and Noroad/Lambing drainage) to zero out those negative balances.
Motion: on pp. 3-4, move the borrowed funds in excess of borrowing needs in the Available to Redistribute column to a designated contingency fund for future allocation – approved 5-0.
Next week the committee will consider how to allocate the funds put in the “borrowed funds holding tank” and “pay/go holding tank” today.  
Meeting Adjourned: 2:52 p.m.
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